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COMMUNITY PLANNING ABERDEEN BOARD

3 DECEMBER 2014
Present:- 

Councillor Laing, Chair, 


Innes Walker (as a substitute for Adrian Watson), Police Scotland,


Councillors Allan, Graham and Kiddie 


Ken Eddie, Civic Forum,


Charles Muir, NHS Board,


Francesca Osowska, Scottish Government,



Angela Scott, Aberdeen City Council,



Duncan Smith, Scottish Fire and Rescue Service,


Linda Smith, (as a substitute for Susan Webb), Public Health 



John Tomlinson, ACVO

Also Present:-  
Joanna Murray (Integrated Transport); and


Pete Leonard, Lyndsay Johnstone, Joanne Larsen, Donald Urquhart and Allison Swanson (Aberdeen City Council)
Apologies:-

Gordon McIntosh.
	Topic
	Discussion/Decision 
	Action By

	1. Welcome and Agenda Order
	The Chair welcomed all present to the meeting and proposed that the Board consider item 4.2 (Health and Transport Action Plan – Refresh) as the first item of business to enable officers to attend another meeting.

	

	2. Health and Transport Action Plan - Refresh
	With reference to item 16 of the minute of the meeting of the CPA Management Group of 17 November 2014, the Board had before it a report which advised of and presented the refresh of the Health and Transport Action Plan (HTAP) for consideration.

The report recommended – 

that the Board endorse the refreshed Grampian Health and Transport Action Plan and accept ownership and responsibility for delivery of the Plan to enshrine the work into collaborative working practices, along with the Community Planning Partnership Boards in Moray and Aberdeenshire.

Partners welcomed the report, in particular the objectives contained within the Action Plan and recommended that the Action Plan be considered by all relevant Thematic and Multi-lateral Priority Groups. In this regard, the Board discussed the role of the Partnership in holding the Health and Transport Steering Group accountable for delivery of the Action Plan.

The Board also sought clarification on whether reliable local data was available to measure the key indicators as detailed in the report. In response, Joanna Murray explained that some local data was being collated which would be used to measure some of the indicators, whilst discussion to identify metrics which was pertinent to some of the outcomes was currently ongoing. 

The Board resolved:-

(i) to approve the recommendation and to agree that the annual report be submitted to the Management Group for consideration and that strategic matters be submitted to the Board as and when appropriate; and
(ii) to request that the Health and Transport Action Plan was shared with all appropriate Thematic and Multi-lateral Priority Groups for consideration.


	Joanna Murray

Joanna Murray



	3. Minute of Previous Meeting  of 2 July 2014


	The Board had before it the minute of its previous meeting of 2 July 2014, for approval.

In relation to item 2 (Third Sector Interface Community Planning Improvement Service), the Board noted that the deadline for completed surveys had now passed and the Management Group were now awaiting confirmation of a date for the survey feedback and action plan development session. The draft action plan would be reported to the next meeting of the Board for consideration.

With regards item 3 (Scottish Fire and Rescue Service Case Study), the Board agreed to request Tom Cowan, Aberdeen City Council’s Head of Adult Services to co-ordinate the integrated training of front line employees to ensure that organisations worked better together to protect vulnerable adults and that staff were trained to identify referrals and record a baseline of data measures which measured the impact of interventions.
In relation to item 4 (UK Government’s Counter Terrorism Strategy), the Board noted that at present in relation to counter terrorism there was a partner wide local resilience (react) group and a local contest (prevent) group, however this was not linked to the Community Planning structure and as such Angela Scott and Adrian Watson would report to a future meeting with proposals on how this area would link to the Partnership moving forward. 
With regards item 6 (Thematic and Multi-lateral Priority Group Presentations), the Board heard from the Chair who explained that the resolutions of the previous meeting had now been superseded by the review of the Single Outcome Agreement (SOA) and its priorities and therefore all Thematic and Multi-lateral Group would feed into this process. 
In relation to item 7 (Minute of Previous Meeting), the Board noted that since Sir Lewis Ritchie, Director of Public Health had been invited to become a member of the Board he had retired and as such Susan Webb would now be the Public Health representative on the Board.

With regards item 7 (Minute of Previous Meeting), the Board noted that the Management Group had considered a report on the future governance arrangements of Community Justice Authorities and that a report on this matter would be submitted to the Board at its next meeting for consideration. 

In relation to item 8 (Smarter Places Reviews), to note that this matter was now being progressed by John Quinn, Aberdeen City Council’s Head of Land and Property Assets and that he had recently reconvened the North East Property Group and would report its workplan to the next meeting of the Board.
The Board resolved:-

(i) to approve the minute as an accurate record; and
(ii) to approve the updates and actions as recorded above.

	Joyce Duncan
Tom Cowan

Angela Scott/Adrian Watson

Donald Urquhart/All Thematic and Multi-lateral Priority Groups

Tom Cowan

John Quinn

	4. Minutes of Meetings of the Community Planning Aberdeen Management Group of 17 November 2014
	The Board had before it the minute of meeting of the Community Planning Aberdeen Management Group of 17 November 2014, for information. 

In relation to item 2 (Membership Request from Skills Development Scotland (SDS)), the Board noted that the Learning and Workforce Thematic Group had not managed to discuss this request for membership, but had confirmed that SDS was a member of the Thematic Group. The Board discussed the membership request and agreed that SDS be invited to become a member of the CPA Management Group. 

With regards item 7 (Alcohol and Drugs Partnership), the Board noted that the Alcohol and Drugs Partnership Delivery Plan would be reported to its next meeting for consideration.

In relation to item 10 (Third Sector Interface and ACVO Update), the Board heard from Angela Scott who explained that partners had a valuable visit to the Bromley-by-Bow Centre in East London and would report on their findings to the next meeting of the Board.
With regards item 11 (Community Empowerment Bill), the Board noted that Dave Kilgour had contacted partners regarding the refresh in membership of the Community Empowerment Bill Working Group and would report to the next meeting of the Management Group in this regard.

In relation to item 13 (Partnership Winter Readiness), the Board heard from Angela Scott who provided an overview of the rationale for the partnership winter readiness approach which provided the Partnership with the opportunity to take a more holistic approach and include areas of concern that might not have been tackled under winter readiness previously and therefore would assist in improving the wellbeing and resilience of the city. She also highlighted the findings of the British Red Cross Emergency Preparedness in Scotland 2014 survey.  Partners were reminded to provide information to Joanne Larsen directly as soon as possible and noted that a report regarding this matter would be submitted to a future meeting.
The Board resolved:-

(i) to note the minutes; and 

(ii) to approve the updates and actions as recorded above.


	Jo Larsen

Sandy Kelman

Angela Scott/Pete Leonard

Dave Kilgour
All Partners/Joanne Larsen

	5. SOA and Priorities Refresh
	With reference to (1) items 5 and 6 of the minute of the meeting of the Board of 1 October 2014 and item 8 of the minute of the Management Group of 17 November 2014, the Board had before it a report which provided an update on the consideration of the issues that were identified following the discussion at the Board’s previous meeting regarding progress in relation to the current Thematic and Multi-lateral Priority Groups and the reliability and relevance of metrics within the Single Outcome Agreement (SOA).
The report explained that the Chair of the Management Group in referring to the decisions of the last Board meeting emphasised that it was important that the refreshed SOA was outcome and not demand focused and also that it had a robust and cohesive data strategy. She had also highlighted Audit Scotland’s recommendation that the Partnership review the number of priorities and advised that as part of this review process a complete reassessment of the SOA priorities, metrics and data sets would be undertaken.

As part of preparatory work for the review all Thematic and Multi- lateral Groups had been asked to identify metrics which focused on local outcomes and reliable data sources and to provide this information to Donald Urquhart, Aberdeen City Council’s Head of Communities and Housing.

With regards the timeline and process for completing the review, it was advised that this was currently under discussion with partners and a report in this regard would be provided to the next CPA Management Group on the 19 January 2015. It was currently requested that the refreshed SOA should be completed for the start of the 2015 financial year which given the tight timescale involved might require moving the next CPA Board meeting to later in March 2015. However, it was highlighted that a refreshed SOA within this timeframe could only realistically refresh the information currently held and include some of the metrics already requested and did not realistically provide the basis for a more ambitious and wider ranging rewrite. Any rewrite must focus clearly on delivering identified strategic priorities and also local issues where actions were urgently required ‘on the ground’. Above all a clear action plan for delivery required to be agreed.

The report reminded partners that community planning was now located under the Aberdeen City Council’s Director of Communities, Housing and Infrastructure. In this regard, the Director was required to submit a proposed structure for all services within his remit to the Council’s Communities, Housing and Infrastructure Committee in January 2015. A proposal currently being developed by the Council’s Head of Communities and Housing would allow for a step change in the Council’s approach to Community Planning and importantly this would permit a number of substantial improvements both to the processes for joint work on the SOA but critically to the delivery of improved services and outcomes for communities. Details of the benefits from such a restructure were provided.

The report recommended – 

that the Board endorse the CPA Management Group’s planned review of the Single Outcome Agreement priorities, actions and metrics and support the proposal that the timeline and process for completing this work should be agreed at the next CPA Management Group on 19 January 2015.

Speaking in furtherance of the report Donald Urquhart explained that there were a number of matters to be addressed and that he believed that the refresh of the SOA provided the partnership with an opportunity to enhance resources and how they perform at a local level. In this regard, he explained that the SOA cannot be taken in isolation and required commitment from all partner organisations in order to be truly effective and therefore he wished to bring it into line with timescales of the mainstream budgetary process of partner organisations.  Thereafter, he provided an update on the future direction of neighbourhood planning and advised that this would be reported to a future meeting.

Partners welcomed the report and agreed with approach proposed, however emphasised the importance of all partners fully committing to and supporting Donald Urquhart in undertaking the refresh of the SOA. 

The Board resolved:-

(i) to approve the recommendation; and

(ii) given the tight timescales and the importance of commitment of all partners to the SOA, to agree that all partner organisations provide support to Donald Urquhart in taking forward the refresh of the SOA.

	Donald Urquhart

All Partners



	6. CPA Management Group Progress Report 
	With reference to item 5 of the minute of its meeting of 1 October 2014, the Board had before it a report which provided an update from the Community Planning Aberdeen Management Group (CPAMG) on its activity since the last meeting of the Board.    
The report recommended – 

that the Board note progress at the last meeting of the Management Group.
The Board resolved:-

to approve the recommendation.
	

	7. Participatory Budgeting
	The Board had before it a report which presented information on participatory budgeting, a method of including local communities in the decision making process of how some public budget should be allocated, for consideration.

The report explained that although participatory budgeting was still in its infancy in the UK, it was recommended that this was a good time to start to take notice of and monitor developments in it. By keeping on top of new developments the Partnership could ensure that, should participatory budgeting come to have a more direct influence Local Authority / Partnership funding in the future, the Partnership would be able to deal proactively with any challenges and opportunities this presented.  The UK context was unique in that central government heavily promoted participatory budgeting and had announced that it wanted every local authority in England to implement it in some form by 2015 and Scottish Government were actively promoting pilot events across Scotland with offers of additional training and support available.
The report advised that annually the Council, Police, Fire and Rescue and the National Health Service made decisions on what they felt the communities needed and in planning their budgets, decided how to distribute public money to achieve those goals. Participatory budgeting allowed the citizens living in an area (or within a specific community) to participate in the debate about what needed to be done and to take decisions on the allocation of at least some of the available public funding. Participatory budgeting worked on the ideology of “one person = one vote” to determine how the allocated money was spent.
It was also highlighted that it was important to recognise that only a small percentage of any public budget would be allocated to be used in participatory budgeting and that the process would have to be formally mandated and ‘signed off’ by the elected legislature as the control and audit for the process would be the legal responsibility of the Local Authority.
Participatory budgeting directly involves local people in making decisions on the priorities and spending for a defined public budget. This means engaging residents and community groups representative of all parts of the community to discuss and vote on spending priorities, make spending proposals and vote on them, as well as giving local people a role in the scrutiny and monitoring of the process.
The report recommended – 

that the Board – 

(a) consider the benefits of introducing a Small Grants Participatory Budget model perhaps through the Fairer Aberdeen Fund and discuss the budgetary implications to all of the Partners; and 
(b) if agreement to move forward with considering the introduction of participatory budgeting, approve:
· the putting forward of Aberdeen Community Planning Partnership for additional training and support;
· Creation of a Steering/Planning Group representing key stakeholders to manage the process; and
· Discussion amongst the partners about Securing  Funds to allocate to projects and to cover process costs – event, publicity etc

Partners welcomed the report and asked a number of questions regarding the administration of such a fund; where the funding would come from and how this would work in connection with existing fund/grant processes. In response, officers advised that they were at the very initial discussion stages regarding participatory budgets and that is was before the Board today for consideration of the proposal prior to further detailed scoping work being undertaken.
Partners agreed that in principle they were supportive of the proposal, but would require a further report with greater detail on the aforementioned areas before a final decision could be made.
The Board resolved:-

(i) to request Joanne Larsen to indicate the Partnership’s interest in introducing a Small Grants Participatory Budget model to the Scottish Government and that it would welcome any support should this be pursued; 

(ii) to request Joanne Larsen to contact all partners regarding participatory budgets and to ask for feedback from each regarding their potential financial commitment to this model; and 
(iii) to request Joanne Larsen to submit a further report with greater detail on participatory budgets and proposals on how this could be implemented by the Partnership in line with existing grants.


	Joanne Larsen

Joanne Larsen

Joanne Larsen


	8. Board Blether
	The following matters were noted by the Board:

·  this was Charles Muir’s last meeting before he stepped down from his position as a member of NHS Grampian’s Board. The Board thanked Charles for his contribution to the Partnership and wished him well in future endeavours;
·  through a Partnership with the University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen City Council was arranging for a visit from Professor Enrico Giovanni and that this would include a public event hosted by the Lord Provost on the evening of 15 January 2015 in the Town House to which all partners would be invited. Professor Giovanni was previously the Head of Statistics for the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and then Statistics Italy and was prominent in developing wellbeing indicators for the OECD and Italian Government. In addition, it was advised that the University of Aberdeen had also expressed an interest in working with the Partnership to measure wellbeing in communities;
·  John Tomlinson had been appointed as ACVO’s Board member on the Partnership for a further year and ACVO had offered to host the next Board meeting; and 

·  the Joint Inspection of Children's Services in Aberdeen had been completed and the inspection report was awaited; once this had been received it would be reported to the Board. 

	All Partners/Gail Woodcock

Angela Scott



	9. Date of Next Meeting
	The Board noted that its next meeting was scheduled to be held on 16 March 2015 at 4pm.


	


